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The Society examines all Planning Applications relating to Hampstead, and assesses them for their impact on conservation and on the local environment.

To London Borough of Camden, Development Control Team

Planning Ref:    2015/0886/P      2015/1032/L                               

 Address:           Grove Lodge, Admirals Walk, NW3

Description:      Extensions and basement.

Case Officer:
  Gideon Whittingham                                          Date  18 March 2015 

We write further to our comments dated 6 March 2015, and following our examination of your Draft Local Plan 2015, now recently out to consultation.

Draft Policy A5 Basements incorporates a very significant (and welcome) extension of Planning control relating to Listed Buildings, as compared with the current LDF Policy DP27:  the preclusion of new basement excavations under Listed Buildings.

The basement proposed in this application is exactly that:  a new basement under a considerable proportion of the existing house, extending a small existing cellar, providing leisure and other accommodation.

We appreciate that this is, subject to other provisions in DP27, permissible under current policy; for this reason we did not object to it in principle, although we commented that the BIA did not take sufficient assessed account of neighbouring structural damage.  We still make that comment.

The provisions of the Draft Local Plan 2015 put a new perspective on the situation.  Whilst the Local Plan 2015 has not yet been ratified, there have been numerous occasions in the past of draft policies being considered as valid precedents for Planning action, especially in exceptional cases.

This cannot be considered otherwise than an exceptional case.   Grove Lodge is not only an extraordinarily fine and largely complete survivor of its 1700  period, but is likely to be in a fragile structural condition.  It is linked to, and forms an architectural composition with the remarkable and iconic Admirals House, forming (as we noted in our 6 March 15 comment) the essential core of our Conservation Area. It is one of the oldest houses in Hampstead, and its importance cannot be overestimated; anything that could harm it structurally or visually must be resisted.  

This basement could, if the most exceptional care is not taken with its construction, harm Grove Lodge, and we say that this is an occasion when note of a fully relevant draft policy should be taken.

It has also been drawn to our attention that close checking of the alignment of the boundaries of the site is justified, with particular reference to that against the existing garage; there may be some inaccuracy in the submitted plans.  

It is also to be noted that boundary walls are included in the Listing citation for Grove Lodge, and that several lengths of these, including that of the garden annexe, have been proposed for alteration.  We are not happy that proper attention has been given to this.

We call, therefore, for a close assessment to be made of the applicability of the Draft Local Plan 2015 in this very special instance, and refusal given to the basement content of the application.

